
 

 
 

  
  
 

 

               TOWN OF COLONIE 
                             Justice Court                                       Town Justice: 

                                Public Safety Center                               Peter G. Crummey 

                                         312 Wolf Rd.                                    Senior Town Justice 

                                  Latham, New York   12110 

                                          
                                      Phone (518) 783-2738 
                                                                                                                       

                                                                                                                            

 

 

Paula A. Mahan, Supervisor 

Town of Colonie        March 8, 2012 

Memorial Town Hall 

Newtonville, NY 12128       

 

 

RE: The State of the Colonie Town Court- 2011 update 

 

 

Dear Supervisor Mahan; 

 

 It is a pleasure to submit electronically the 2011 update to our 

inaugural Report entitled, The State of the Colonie Town Justice Court 

- 2009.  We continue to commend your attention this Report so that the 

Town’s Legislative Body can best understand the Colonie Justice Court 

and join us in our effort to maintain and enhance our Town’s Court 

system. 

  

During 2011, we have taken a variety of steps, within our power, 

to continue in our effort to maintain and enhance our Court system. 

  

According to the New York State Office of Court Administration, 

the Colonie Justice Court, in 2011, continues to be in the top twenty five 

(25) busiest criminal courts regarding finger printable offenses in the 

entire State Court System.  As you can imagine, our criminal case load 

places us as the second busiest court in Albany County- (see addendum 



1 attached).  Overall, our Court handles approximately 25,000 criminal, 

vehicle and traffic and civil cases per year. 

  

As to revenue, our Court collected $2,605,652.74 in revenue.  Of 

that amount, the Town of Colonie retained $1,130,664.59, the State 

received $1,339,907.74, and Albany County received $135,080.41 -(see 

addendum 2 attached). 

  

As you know, our Justice Department budget for 2011 was $ 

726,296.  As one could readily see, the Court system more than pays for 

itself and in fact, the revenue generated by our Court should be 

reinvested into the Court system as outlined in our inaugural report 

and our 2010 update.   

 

It remains  interesting to note, as has been noted by Thomas P. 

DiNapoli, State Comptroller in his August 2010, Report on the Justice 

Court Fund, that in 2009, Colonie Court, the third highest revenue 

generating Justice Court in the State of New York; retained only 44% of 

its revenue with the balance retained by the County and the State.  In 

contrast, the Towns of Southampton and Amherst, the number one and 

number two revenue generating Justice Courts in the State 

respectively, retained more than 60% of their revenue.  This may be 

due, in large part, to local parking enforcement and revenues generated 

by such which are typically entirely retained by the municipality.   

 

Many of the recommendations made to the Town Board in our 

inaugural report require Town Board action and we wholeheartedly 

urge the Town Legislative Body to take the action as requested.  We are 

certainly pleased to have had Town Board members Daniel Hornick and 

Linda Murphy observe our Court in action, and I am sure they are 

continuing to analyze the information they have gathered in connection 

with our recommendations.  Further, we welcome Town Board member 

David Rowley as our new Department liaison and look forward to 

meeting with Councilman Rowley later this month. 

  

In the meantime, during 2011, the Court took the action it could 

to better facilitate Court functions. 

  



As to our proposals for reform found in the inaugural Court report 

and specifically as to II (A) ,“Creating a Greener Court”, we purchased 

our digital sender as part of our 2011 department budgeted 

expenditures, which was  granted by the Town Legislative Body.   As 

you know from the inaugural report, digital sending is imperative 

considering the document forwarding requirements imposed on the 

Court system and considering our extraordinary case volume.   

  

Further, based on our efforts, we have been awarded over $21,000 

as part of the 2011-12 cycle of the Justice Court Assistance Program 

(JCAP) grant from New York State.  These funds will be used towards 

the purchase of an x-ray scanning machine to be used in conjunction 

with our walk through metal detector in order to heighten the security 

of the Court. 

 

Further, at the request of the New York State Office of Court 

Administration our court hosted a Judge School to teach and facilitate 

other Judges in their continuing legal education requirements.  Judge 

Crummey also serves as Vice President of the Albany County Bar 

Association and serves on the New York State Bar Association Special 

Committee on Youth Courts whose effort is to promote the creation of 

more youth Courts throughout the State of New York.  Further, Clerk of 

the Court Julie Gansle also continues to teach Court Clerks throughout 

the State and currently serves as Third Vice President to the New York 

State Association of Magistrates Court Clerks, Inc. 

  

 Our continued call to the Town Legislative Body to take the action 

necessary to establish the Albany County Correctional facility as the 

Town’s overnight holding facility, to permit video arraignments, to 

reclassify Court staff and add a law clerk remains of paramount 

importance and should be addressed.  We renew our plea to the Town’s 

Legislative Body to take the action necessary to implement these cost 

saving and long overdue upgrades to our Court system which also 

enhance the public safety of the citizens of the Town of Colonie. 

 

 Judge Crummey has spoken to Sheriff Craig Apple who 

wholeheartedly endorses these proposals involving the Correctional 

Facility.  In fact, his facility is now wired to facilitate our call for video 



arraignments.  Further, at the request of Judge Crummey, 

Assemblyman Reilly’s office has drafted proposed legislation to 

facilitate our efforts to promote justice.  We have enclosed copies of the 

bill drafts (see addendum 3 attached).   Judge Crummey has requested 

Assemblyman Reilly’s office to introduce these proposals (see addendum 

4 attached).  

 

In the wake of Chief Judge Jonathan Lippman’s recent call, in his 

The State of the Judiciary 2012, for defense counsel to be present even 

at arraignment, at all hours of the night, the urgency in adopting these 

proposals, which we have advocated for three (3) years, is upon us. 

 

 As always, thank you for your consideration and support.  Please 

feel free to contact us if you have any questions or comments.  We would 

be pleased to provide a compact disc or paper copy of this report upon 

request.  

    Very truly yours,   

            

                    
                                                    Hon. Peter G. Crummey 

            Senior Colonie Town Justice 

         

                
                 Julie L. Gansle 

                 Clerk of the Court 

Cc:   Honorable Andrew C. Sommers 

 Honorable Norman C. Massry 

 Hon. Nancy R. Hernandez, Deputy Supervisor 

 Hon. William E. Carl, Town Board 

 Hon. Daniel A. Hornick, Town Board 

 Hon. Linda J. Murphy, Town Board 

 Hon. Paul L. Rosano, Town Board 

 Hon. David C. Rowley, Town Board 



 

 

ADDENDUM # 1 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

ADDENDUM #2 
 

 

 

2011 Total State County Town Other 
Hand 
Park 

January $204,086.95 $109,174.67 $9,444.96 $85,467.32 $0.00 $210.00 

February $228,851.14 $127,335.10 $13,448.68 $88,067.36 $0.00 $60.00 

March $239,023.40 $126,899.13 $17,102.59 $95,021.68 $0.00 $135.00 

April $221,560.05 $122,149.77 $11,540.92 $87,869.36 $0.00 $60.00 

May $230,144.50 $122,186.00 $8,801.00 $99,157.50 $0.00 $60.00 

June $234,881.56 $117,842.01 $19,611.10 $97,428.45 $0.00 $75.00 

July $178,917.65 $91,509.75 $5,696.80 $81,711.10 $0.00 $75.00 

August $204,551.75 $111,919.60 $10,666.25 $81,965.90 $0.00 $30.00 

September $231,360.05 $113,062.81 $5,283.18 $113,014.06 $0.00 
 October $232,974.75 $113,325.20 $16,183.85 $103,465.70 $0.00 $60.00 

November $207,227.04 $95,733.50 $10,434.93 $101,058.61 $0.00 $0.00 

December $192,073.90 $88,770.20 $6,866.15 $96,437.55 $0.00 $75.00 

       TOTALS $2,605,652.74 $1,339,907.74 $135,080.41 $1,130,664.59 $0.00 $840.00 
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